LICENSING AND REGULATORY PANEL

WEDNESDAY 7 JULY 2004 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillors Atkinson, Bloxham, Crookdake (as substitute for Councillor C Bowman), N Farmer, Morton, Parsons, Prest, Scarborough, Stockdale, Styth (as substitute for Councillor Boaden), Tootle and Wilson

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Glover attended at the start of the meeting as an observer.

LRP.47/04
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN

It was moved and seconded that Councillor Morton be appointed as Chairman of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel for the municipal year 2004/05.

It was then moved and seconded that Councillor Atkinson be appointed as Chairman.

Following voting thereon it was:

RESOLVED – That Councillor Morton be appointed as Chairman of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel for the municipal year 2004/05.  Councillor Morton thereupon took the Chair.

LRP.48/04
APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN

It was moved and seconded that Councillor Atkinson be appointed as Vice Chairman of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel for the municipal year 2004/05.

It was then moved and seconded that Councillor Parsons be appointed as Vice Chairman. 

Following voting thereon and on the basis of the Chairman’s casting vote, it was:

RESOLVED  - That Councillor Parsons be appointed as Vice Chairman of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel for the municipal year 2004/05.

LRP.49/04
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman then welcomed Members to the first meeting of the Panel in the new municipal year.  He gave a particular welcome to Members who had not served on the Panel before and he also welcomed Mrs Clare Liddle, Assistant Solicitor, who would be giving the Panel legal advice at the meeting.

LRP.50/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Boaden and C Bowman.

LRP.51/04
AGENDA

RESOLVED – That an item on the Licensing Act 2003 – Election of Working Group, be accepted as an urgent item of business because of the need to set up the Working Group and have it ready to meet as soon as the Guidelines are published by the Government.

LRP.52/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no Declarations of Interest in any items.

LRP.53/04
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the Licensing and Regulatory Panel held on 28 April 2004 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

LRP.54/04
HACKNEY CARRIAGE DRIVER TRANSPORTING AN UNRESTRAINED WHEELCHAIR PASSENGER – GEORGE EARL

The Licensing Manager submitted report EPS.33A/04 regarding George Earl who had been reported for conveying a wheelchair using member of the public without securing the wheelchair by the straps and transporting him in the taxi in a sideways facing position.  

The Licensing and Regulatory Panel on 26 May 2004 (Minute Ref LRP.45/04) had adjourned consideration of the matter to this meeting of the Panel at Mr Earl’s request.  

Mr Earl was in attendance at the meeting.  The Assistant Solicitor advised Mr Earl that he had a right to be represented but he indicated that he did not wish to be so represented.

The Licensing Officer reported that in October 2003, a complaint had been received from the Glenmore Trust, about poor safety procedures by local taxi companies when transporting wheelchair using passengers.  After this complaint, an exercise had been undertaken, during December 2003, to gauge the extent of these practices.  The results of the exercise confirmed that unsafe practices were being used and after a meeting with representatives of relevant organisations, the taxi trade were given an opportunity to put their house in order.  He stated that Mr Earl is currently Chairman of the Carlisle Taxi Association and was present at the meeting which was held to discuss the safe carriage of wheelchair users.

The Licensing Officer had received a complaint that, on 2 May 2004 Mr Earl had transported an unrestrained wheelchair passenger in a sideways facing position.  After investigation, a statement had been taken from a witness stating that ramps had not been used, the wheelchair had been placed in a sideways position and no belts had been used.  The witness had stated that he would not recognise the taxi driver if he saw him again.

The Licensing Manager then tabled the notes of an interview which had been held with Mr Earl regarding the incident and a letter from Mr Earl highlighting a number of points.  Panel Members then took a few minutes to read through the two documents which had been tabled at the meeting.

Mr Earl then addressed the Panel and referred to the letter which had been tabled stating that it summed up his points.  In addition to his letter, he emphasised the following points:

· there was a problem in turning some wheelchairs within a cab as they were too big to turn and therefore had to be left in a sideways position;

· he had not used ramps but said that very often the wheelchair users did not want to use the ramps;

· he had witnessed other taxis driving past the wheelchair passenger rather than pick him up and take him to his home;

· when he had got to the passenger’s house he had helped him out of the taxi and into the house and had not been paid;

· he had restrained the wheelchair as best he could, although he admitted this was not in accordance with the manufacturer’s guidelines.  

Mr Earl added that decisions have to be made on the circumstances at the time and that he had stopped to help the man rather than driving past.

In response to a question from the Licensing Officer regarding his statement which said that he had not restrained the wheelchair, Mr Earl advised that he had secured it with straps and that in the statement he had meant that he did not turn the wheelchair around.  He then answered other questions from the Officer and from Members regarding the specific circumstances of the incident.

The respective parties then withdrew from the meeting whilst the Panel gave detailed consideration to the matter.

RESOLVED – (1)
That, having given detailed consideration to the matter and the representations made by Mr Earl, the Panel instructs the Licensing Manager to issue Mr Earl with a letter of warning and that Mr Earl be required to undertake and pass the Driving Standards Agency Wheelchair Assessment within a period of 13 weeks.

(2) That it be noted that Mr Earl has a right of appeal against this decision and that this right would be confirmed in writing.

LRP.55/04
APPLICATION FOR A NEW WHEELCHAIR ACCESSIBLE 



HACKNEY CARRIAGE VEHICLE APPROVAL – FIAT SCUDO
The Licensing Manager submitted Report EP.34A/04 regarding an application from Centreline Taxi Sales seeking the Council’s approval to licence a Fiat Scudo as a wheelchair accessible Hackney Carriage.

The Licensing and Regulatory Panel on 26 May 2004 (Minute Reference LRP.38/04) had adjourned consideration of the matter until this meeting.  Mr Winnard, a representative of Centreline Taxi Sales was in attendance at the meeting.  The Assistant Solicitor advised Mr Winnard that he had a right to be represented, but he indicated that he did not wish to be so represented.

Councillors Scarborough, Styth, Stockdale, Farmer and Tootle had not inspected the vehicle before the meeting and therefore they did not take part in consideration of the matter.

The remaining Members of the Panel had inspected the vehicle along with the Licensing Officer and a representative of the Carlisle Access Group.  Carlisle Access Group’s representative’s only concern had been about the two single ramps, as she would have preferred one solid ramp for wheelchair users.

Mr Winnard advised that a single ramp could be supplied and it seems that most people prefer to use a single ramp.

The Licensing Manager suggested that the Environmental Health Officers could examine any potential single ramp to confirm its suitability in terms of health and safety.  Mr Winard advised that he would be happy with this arrangement.

RESOLVED – That the application to licence a Fiat Scudo as a wheelchair accessible Hackney Carriage be granted subject to the following conditions:

(a) that the colour of the vehicle be restricted to black or white.

(b) that a single ramp be used and that this ramp be approved as suitable by the Council’s Environmental Health Officers.

LRP.56/04
APPLICATION FOR VARIATION TO THE PUBLIC ENTERTAINMENT LICENCE – GLOBE TAVERN, BANK STREET, LONGTOWN

The Licensing Panel on 26 May 2004 (Minute Reference LRP.39/04) had adjourned consideration of the matter to this Panel to request more detailed information from Cumbria Constabulary regarding activities around the Globe Tavern for the last 12 months and to receive any submissions from the Parish Council.

Mrs Steele, representing Mrs Davidson the applicant, was in attendance at the meeting.  The Assistant Solicitor advised Mrs Steele that she had a right to be represented but she indicated that she did not wish to be so represented.  

The Licensing Manager advised that the variation to the hours of operation was being requested for the following hours:-

Sundays 1100 hours until midnight

Mondays to Wednesdays (inclusive) 1100 hours until 2300 hrs

Thursdays 1100 hours until midnight

Fridays and Saturdays 1100 hrs until 0100 hours the following day.

The Licensing Manager advised that Planning Services, Environmental Services and Cumbria Fire Service had no objections to the application, but the Licensing Manager’s report contained two written letters of objection which had been received from members of the public.  The objectors had been invited to the meeting but had not attended.  The Licensing Manager had written and spoken to the Clerk to the Parish Council, but there had not been any response or representations from the Parish Council

Sergeant Quinn attended the meeting on behalf of Cumbria Constabulary and provided details of a number of incidents of disorder which had been reported since January 2003 in respect of the Globe Tavern.  He commented that these had been of a low level nature.  During this period, the Police had not received any complaints from residents regarding incidents outside the Globe premises.  He also provided details of other incidents which had been reported in respect of other licensed premises in the area, commenting that although the Globe had the greater majority of incidents reported, these were due to the patrons rather than anything the applicants had done.  He advised that Cumbria Constabulary had no objections to the application.  

In response to a Member’s question about one of the written complaints which stated that there were problems with people leaving the premises at 3.00 am, Sergeant Quinn advised that on occasions people would be in the premises at 3.00 am as there may be staff on the premises but he advised that the Police had not been asked to investigate this at any stage.

Mrs Steele then addressed the Panel in support of the application.  She advised that Mrs Davidson had been unable to attend due to family business but that the reason that she was requesting this variation to the hours was in order to accommodate a number of shift workers who had requested extended hours on Thursday and Sunday evenings.

In response to a Member’s question, Mrs Steele confirmed that there had been occasions when staff were still on the premises at 3:00 am as they were clearing up.  She added that there may have been some occasions when partners or boyfriends of staff had been on the premises waiting to take them home.

RESOLVED
 (1)
That the application for variation to the Public Entertainment Licence in respect of the Globe Tavern, Bank Street, Longtown, be granted for the hours outlined above.

(2)
That the Applicant be made aware of the importance of ensuring that entertainment and music stops when the hours of operation finish.

LRP.57 /04
APPLICATION FOR AN OCCASIONAL PUBLIC ENTERTAINMENT LICENCE – THE BRIDGE END INN, DALSTON, CARLISLE

RESOLVED – That it be noted that this item had been withdrawn from the agenda.

LRP.58/04
HACKNEY CARRIAGE AND PRIVATE HIRE VEHICLES ADDITIONAL CONDITION – THE LIFTING OPERATIONS AND LIFTING EQUIPMENT REGULATIONS 1998 

The Licensing Manager submitted Report EP.38/04 asking the Panel to consider attaching an additional condition to the Licensing of Hackney Carriage and Private Hire Vehicles, relating to the production of a certificate confirming that any lifting equipment fitted to the vehicle has been tested and certified as being safe in accordance with the Lifting Operations and Lifting Equipment Regulations 1998.

RESOLVED – That the following condition be attached to all new applications for Hackney Carriages and Private Hire Vehicles and to renewals for Hackney Carriages from 1 August 2004 and for Private Hire Vehicles renewals from 16 January 2005:

“Any equipment fitted to the vehicle for the purpose of lifting a wheelchair into the vehicle must have been tested in accordance with the requirements of the Lifting Operations and Lifting Equipment Regulations 1998 during the six months prior to being first licensed and at each subsequent renewal and be so certified”

LRP.59/04
SECURITY INDUSTRY AUTHORITY – TRANSFER OF DOOR SUPERVISOR ADMINISTRATION

The Licensing Manager submitted report EP.40/04 regarding the transfer of Door Supervisor Administration to the Security Industry Authority (SIA).

The Licensing Manager advised that Security Industry Authority is an independent body, set up by the Government under the terms of the Private Security Industry Act 2001.  This new law brings into force a central licensing system for people working in certain sectors of the private security industry including Door Supervisors, Wheel Clampers and Private Investigators.  Door Supervisors will be the first sector to be licensed.

The Licensing Manager went on to explain that there will be two types of licence, one for front line staff and one for management.

The roll out of the new licensing regime will be over a twelve month period throughout nine regions of the country.  Carlisle is part of the north west region and the appropriate dates would be 9 August 2004 for accepting applications and 15 November 2004 from when an SIA licence would be required.  All current Carlisle Door Supervisor registrations have been issued until 15 November 2004.  

The Licensing Manager reported on contact which had been held with training providers and existing door supervisors to keep them all aware of the position and an SIA road show for officers from six Cumbrian Authorities has been hosted by Carlisle.  The result of the transfer of door supervisor registration to the SIA would mean that local authorities would no longer be responsible for accepting applications, or for the granting or maintaining of records of licensed door supervisors.  Local authorities would continue to have an enforcement role under the legislation.

RESOLVED
(1)
That the new licensing regime under the Security Industry Authority be noted.

(2)
That the Security Industry Authority Door Supervisor’s Licence be recognised in the Carlisle City Council area after 9 August 2004, until such time as the SIA License supersedes this Council’s registration.

(3)
That it be noted that local Authorities will continue to have an enforcement role under both the Private Security Industry Act 2001 and the Licensing Act 2003.

LRP.60/04
LICENSING ACT 2003 – ELECTION OF WORKING GROUP

The Licensing Manager submitted report EP.42/04 requesting the nomination of Members to serve on an Officer and Member working group in relation to the Licensing Act 2003.

The Licensing Manager advised that the Licensing Act 2003 received Royal Assent in July 2003.  The main thrust of the legislation is the transfer of liquor licensing to local authorities.  One of the duties of the local authority will be for each three year period, to consult with certain statutory bodies and then publish a statement of its Licensing Policy.  A small working group had been formed by the Panel in 2003 to start to work on the Licensing Policy.

Cumbria Licensing Forum established a County working group which is currently working on the 4th draft of a Licensing Policy but a final licensing statement for this authority would have to be approved by Carlisle City Council.  It is anticipated that the Guidance on the Act will be published in the next two weeks and there will therefore be a need for a Working Group to come together to consider the content.  He therefore proposed a Member and Officer Working Group be formed to formulate a draft Licensing Policy, taking into account any recommendations from the County group and prepare a report for the Executive, upon which the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee will be consulted prior to ultimate adoption of a Licensing Policy by the full Council.

RESOLVED – That the following Members be appointed to a Working Group consisting of members and officers to prepare a draft Licensing Policy for initial consideration by the Executive:


Councillor Bloxham (as a Portfolio Holder)

Councillor Morton (as the Chairman of the Panel and a Conservative nomination)

Councillor Parsons (as the Vice Chairman of the Panel and a Conservative nomination)

Councillors Atkinson and Wilson (as the Labour nominations) and

Councillor N Farmer (as the Liberal Democrat nomination)

LRP.61/04 
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Number (as indicated in brackets against each Minute) of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

LRP.62/04
HACKNEY CARRIAGE DRIVER – CHARGED WITH AN 


OFFENCE



(Public and Press excluded by virtue of paragraph 7)

The Licensing Manager submitted report EPS.41/04 regarding a licensed Hackney Carriage driver with this Council who had been charged with three offences whilst driving his Hackney Carriage and had been bailed to Carlisle Crown Court.  The Hackney Carriage driver had surrendered his driving licence to the Licensing Section.

RESOLVED – That the actions of the Licensing Manager in retaining the surrendered Hackney Carriage Driver’s License be confirmed.

The meeting ended at 3:25 pm
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